Qﬁc" ; {q TOWN OF SURFSIDE BEACH
7 = 115 US Highway 17 North, Surfside Beach, SC 29575
*

*  Web: www surfsidebeach.org

3 cmo@*' (843) 913-6111 & (843) 238-5432
TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING
COUNCIL CHAMBERS
TUESDAY, MARCH 27, 2012 ¢« 6:30 P.M.
AGENDA
1, CALL TO ORDER — Mayor K. Allen Deaton
2. INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE — Carmen Carella, Chaplain
<] AGENDA APPROVAL
4, MINUTES APPROVAL - February 28, 2012
5. PUBLIC COMMENTS - Agenda*
6. COMMUNICATIONS
A. Department Reports
I. Finance
. Recreation
iii. Public Works
B. Administrator's Report — Update on Current Events
7. BUSINESS
A. Second Reading Ordinance #12-0710 Budget Amendment FY2011-2012
B. Resolution #12-111 — GSATS — US 17 Business
8. DISCUSSION
Commercial Sign Setback Requirements — Councilmember Samples
9. PUBLIC COMMENTS - General*
10. COUNCIL COMMENTS
11. ADJOURNMENT

*Town Code §2-54(a) Public Comments — Agenda Business Items. Any citizen may speak up to 3-minutes on agenda
business items upon being recognized by the moderator. §2-54(b) Any citizen may speak up to 5-minutes on a matter
pertaining to municipal services and operation, except personnel matters, upon being recognized by the moderator; not
more than 3 speakers on the same subject. Town Council does not respond to questions during public comments.
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é"’ SURFSIDE BEACH TOWN COUNCIL

1. CALL TO ORDER. Mayor Deaton called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. Mayor Deaton,
Mayor Pro Tempore Childs, and Councilmembers Blair, Dodge, Johnson, Samples, and Smith were in
attendance; a quorum was present. Staff present: Administrator Duckett; Deputy Administrator Feliner;
Police Chief Frederick; Public Works Director Adair; Treasurer Hursey, and Recreation Supervisor Ellis.
Others present. Town Attorney Moss and Town Clerk Herrmann.

2. INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE. Chaplain Carmen Carella gave the
invocation. Mayor Deaton led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. AGENDA APPROVAL. Mr. Smith moved to approve the agenda as presented. Mr. Johnson
seconded. All voted in favor. MOTION CARRIED.

4. MINUTES APPROVAL. Mr. Johnson moved to approve the February 28, 2012 reqular
meeting minutes as presented. Mr. Samples seconded. All voted in favor. MOTION CARRIED.

5. PUBLIC COMMENTS — AGENDA ITEMS. There were no public comments on agenda items.

6. COMMUNICATIONS.
A. Department Reports

i. Finance. Mr. Duckett presented the finance report, a copy of which is on file. Mr. Samples
was pleased to see a new miscellaneous income line item in accommodations tax funds showing total
collections of $28,718, and asked if the sources could be identified. Mr. Duckett said a reimbursement
check was received from Horry County for unused beach renourishment funds. Ms. Hursey explained
that the town was allocated a fair-share portion for the project, but it was not all spent. Mr. Samples said
the town provided about $200,000 despite the fact that there was federal funding provided. In the past
the town paid between $700- and $800-thousand to pay for beach renourishment. In this instance, the
town paid $195,000 in addition to federal funds. Mr. Samples noted that even when the federal
government provided a large share of funding, the town must still make a contribution; there are no funds
currently budgeted for beach renourishment.

ii. Recreation. Mr. Duckett presented the recreation report, a copy of which is on file. Mr.
Johnson asked if the SAFER (Surfside Area Fire and Emergency Responders) was interested in
participating in the barbeque festival next year. Mr. Duckett did not know, but based on comments and
personal observations, he believes SAFER was well-organized. Members seemed to be excited about
the fund raiser, and were making comments about learning during this first event. Mr. Johnson said
SAFER did a very good job. Mr. Samples said the barbeque festival was a terrific event. He believed the
location on Surfside Drive was much better than at the pier parking lot based on comments he heard.
Surfside Drive seems like a natural location for a town event, and would be less disruptive to the new
restaurant tenant. Ms. Dodge commended Ms. Ellis and thanked staff for their efforts on the barbeque
festival. It was one of the best ever, and the barbeque was “out of this world.” Mr. Duckett noted that the
stage location on Dogwood seemed to be ideal. The afternoon band was very good; there was a lot of
dancing in the street.

iii. Public Works. Mr. Duckett presented the public works report, a copy of which is on file. Mr.
Samples expressed appreciation to Mr. Adair for getting the underground wiring contractors motivated to
complete the work in progress. Ms. Blair reminded everyone to drain water standing in vessels and other
areas to help control mosquitoes. The winter was so mild it will probably be a terrible summer for insects.
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Please report problems to public works. Ms. Dodge said everyone is really enjoying Martin Park; the
upgrades are beautiful; it is functional, and it is a great addition to the town.

C. Administrator's Report — Update on Current Events. Mr. Duckett presented his report, which
is on file. The underground wiring project is a two-year project. Next year the vault will be constructed
and overhead lines and poles will be moved. The road will not be repaved until the off-season after all
work is completed next year. Hanco, Inc. of Myrtle Beach was awarded the contract to repair the
underside of the pier with the lowest bid of $73,000. Mr. Samples asked if Hanco had an estimated
completion date for the pier, and whether the work would interfere with the tenant. Mr. Duckett said the
bid specified that the work had to be completed within 60-days of the bid award. The maintenance work
will have minimal disruption; they are two very separate projects. Mr. Duckett said Surfside Beach was
the first town in the county to adopt smoke-free ordinances. Smoke Free Horry awarded the town an
$8,000 grant, which will be used to print give-away t-shirts at upcoming town events. The shirts will be
printed with the town name on the front; the back will have a large no smoking icon in the middle; a small
‘Quit for Keeps’ icon with a phone number, and a small Smoke Free Horry logo. Because the amount is
over $5,000, sealed bids would be let for the t-shirts. Council would be asked sometime in the near future
to increase the minimum for bids from $5,000 to $10,000 so that smaller amounts would not require
sealed bids. Mr. Samples asked if options other than t-shirts were considered for the grant money. Mr.
Childs said grant funds were typically given to encourage towns to go smoke free, but the town was
awarded a grant since its policy was adopted prior to the program. Mr. Duckett said options other than t-
shirts were considered. However, because the town already has adequate no smoking signage, he did
not believe more signage was needed. The grantors suggested purchasing pins, koozies, or any product
that would promote no smoking. Most people like free t-shirts; when worn, the message is widely seen.
Mr. Samples said t-shirts were a good idea, but thought signage targeted towards youth that utilize town
parks might be beneficial. He believed it was very important to compete public dollars, even when it
seemed silly. Honest competition creates the best prices, and he wanted to insure the town always got
the most value for its money. Mr. Johnson believed no smoking signage was necessary for the town
rental properties, and that some of the grant funds should be used for that purpose. This would provide
notice inside the units of the town’s no smoking ordinance, which he believed necessary because renters
access the beach via private walkways and do not see the signage posted at public access points. He
stressed that this be given serious consideration. Mayor Deaton suggested refrigerator magnets like
were used in other locations. He said the Smoke Free Horry goal is to spread the message; that is its
priority. Realty companies would need to cooperate in that effort. Mr. Duckett said the grant allowed a
very short time in which to submit how the monies would be used; the proposed use was approved by the
grantor and it cannot be changed. Ms. Blair said the Smoke Free Horry grant was supported by Conway
Councilmember Larry White, and she believes it will be very difficult to get an ordinance adopted county-
wide. She said Mr. Johnson’s suggestion was a great idea, and was sorry that was not considered. In
her opinion, youth always react negatively to signs prohibiting certain actions. She said youth generally
love wearing t-shirts and perhaps they will be effective spreading the “"don’t smoke” message. Mayor
Deaton believed the property management companies should be recruited and perhaps partner with the
town to provide educational information for rental property visitors. Mr. Smith asked if “no smoking on the
beach in Surfside Beach” could be printed on the t-shirts. Mr. Duckett said the specifications were
already submitted.

7. BUSINESS.

A. Second Reading Ordinance #12-0710 Budget Amendment FY2011-2012. Mr. Smith moved
to adopt second reading of Ordinance #12-0710 Budget Amendment FY2011-2012. Mr. Childs
seconded. Mayor Deaton asked if any changes were made since first reading. Mr. Duckett said there
none were made. Ms. Dodge said the purchase of a backhoe was added to the budget. She was under
the impression that this ordinance was a “clean-up” to amend amounts that were in the original budget.
Mr. Duckett said she was correct. At first reading he explained that the backhoe is a regularly replaced
item. The backhoe was originally to be funded by one fund, but there was not enough money; it was
supposed to be added to another fund, but was mistakenly omitted. The mid-year budget adjustment is
to make adjustments and adjustments that were not foreseen. The accommodations tax committee
recommended the purchase and that is why it was included in the ordinance. If the equipment is not
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included in this amendment, it will have to be added to the upcoming fiscal year budget. Ms. Dodge
preferred to have the expenditure in the budget, instead of the amendment. Mr. Samples summarized for
the public benefit that the mid-year budget amendment increases expenditures, but there is no increase
in projected revenue. The increase in expenditures in the general fund is $184,000; capital projects
$139,000; hospitality tax $163,000, and accommodations tax almost $78,000. These expenditures are in
addition to the adopted budget, which projected over $400,000 more in expenditures than revenue. From
a budget standpoint, council is approving nearly $900,000 more in expenditures than in budgeted
revenue, and asked if that was a fair statement. Mr. Duckett said it was fair, but not complete. Line items
were explained at first reading, and many of the expenditures are offset by various types of income. Mr.
Samples reiterated that the income is not budgeted, and reminded the administrator of his statement
‘when the year is finished, the town will not be in the red more than projected at the origina! adopted
budget.’ Mr. Duckett said that was a fair statement. Ms. Blair asked if the amendments were for
expenditures already made. Mr. Duckett said that was essentially correct. Mr. Samples said except for
the backhoe. Mayor Déaton said expenditures like the fire truck, street improvements, and things of that
nature. Mr. Duckett said there were eight categories that were explained thoroughly at the first reading.
All expenditures were approved by council, except the backhoe. An itemization of expenses and off-
setting revenue was given by Mr. Duckett at Mr. Samples’ request, a copy is in file. Mayor Deaton
explained in layman’s terms that much of the revenue was not budgeted, because it some was
unanticipated, and some anticipated, but no fixed numbers. Mayor Deaton, Mayor Pro Tem Childs, and
Councilmembers Blair, Johnson, and Smith voted in favor. Counciimembers Dodge and Samples voted
against. MOTION CARRIED. Mr. Samples explained that he voted to oppose the motion because his
point is that it is just as easy to project revenue.

B. Resolution #12-111 — GSATS — US 17 Business. Ms. Herrmann read the resolution for the
record, a copy of which is in file. Mr. Duckett explained that the resolution is required to accompany the
town's formal application to the Grand Strand Area Transportation Study (GSATS) to move forward into
the 2016-2018 two projects that are currently scheduled for 2025 as explained in the resolution. Mr.
Samples moved to adopt Resolution Number 12-111 as presented. Mr. Childs and Mr. Smith seconded.
All voted in favor. MOTION CARRIED.

8. DISCUSSION. Commercial Sign Setback Requirements — Councilmember Samples. Mr.
Samples explained that he talked with Mr. Duckett several times about commercial signs, particularly the
sign at Crystal Light Café, which under the newly adopted ordinance must be replaced because it was
considered abandoned since the building was vacant for over 180-days. He was advised that the same
thing occurred a week before at another commercial property, and similar situation on a non-commercial
property on Ocean Boulevard. Mayor Deaton believed the matters were being heard by the board of
zoning appeals (BZA) and cautioned council to be aware of proper jurisdiction. Mr. Duckett explained
that sometimes when zoning ordinances are adopted, some create unintended consequences. The
overriding policy generally applied in zoning matters is when there is a second or a third request before
the BZA that is an indicator that the ordinance needs to be evaluated. Staff is moving forward with a plan.
Staff has looked at all the signs both on Highway 17 and Ocean Boulevard. For years signs have been
allowed to be placed closer than 10-feet to the right-of-way or property line. In fact, only one (1) sign met
the current 10-foot setback requirement, including the sign at town hall, based on visual inspections.
Most poles on which signs are situated meet the 10-foot setback, but the actual sign encroaches within
the setback. Most municipalities in South Carolina have a 10-foot sign setback requirement. Most
municipalities have also moved towards monument style signage, i.e. lower height signage like used in
Hilton Head Island. The monument style signage creates a sight triangle problem. The majority of the
town’s signs are pylon signs, meaning signs on a high pole. Mr. Duckett suggested that the 10-foot
requirement be removed and replaced with language that assures that the line of sight would be
maintained on all existing and new signs. This language would also eliminate the need to grandfather
any signage. He recommended that staff prepare a minor amendment to the ordinance for presentation
and consideration by the planning and zoning commission to remove the 10-foot requirement and adding
that the line of sight will be maintained on all existing and new signs, and asked for council concurrence
to do so. Mr. Johnson asked if the setback requirement was part of the International Building Code. Mr.
Duckett answered the Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments representative recommended it
based on common and best practices in municipalities. However, Surfside Beach has particular issues
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not usually seen in other municipalities. Several other unintended consequences may present during the
coming months, and will be addressed accordingly. The BZA appeal rectifies exceptions when the
ordinances create problems. The decision already made by BZA was for a sign that would have been
pushed into the parking lot to meet the 10-foot requirement. The sign was being improved, but no
changes were made to its size or location. Mayor Deaton said signage is very expensive, and it gets
people excited. Mr. Johnson wholeheartedly agreed that a change was necessary and asked whether
staff should proceed as quickly. Mr. Duckett said BZA has its job to perform in the interim; currently there
is one appeal waiting to be heard. The planning commission will have to hold a public hearing, deliberate
the amendment and then make its recommendation. Since everyone is aware of the situation, staff would
proceed as quickly as possible. Mr. Samples’ concern was that buildings were vacant on Highway 17.
Signage issues create an impediment in this very competitive commercial real estate market. He wants
the town to be business friendly and believes staff is headed in the right direction. He encouraged the
planning commission to evaluate the ordinance. There were no objections to the matter being presented
to the planning commission.

9. PUBLIC COMMENTS.

“Good evening. I'm Judy Englehart, 315 6" Avenue South. I'd like to say something about the t-
shirts. | know that it's probably a moot point at this point, but | agree with Mr. Johnson that we need to let
the rental properties know that there is no smoking on the beach, and | would take issue with the notion
that we don’t need signage. | think we have those wonderful receptacle bins out on the beach, but it says
respect the beach, but it doesn’t say anything about no smoking. So, | think that if we have funds that
putting a big sign there beside respect the beach no smoking allowed, because if my husband were here,
he'd probably be up here really wailing, but because he picks up cigarette butts and he can count the
thousands that he’s picked up over the years. Every morning that's part of his ritual, and he does
confront guests on the beach to say no smoking is allowed on the beach. It would be really nice to say,
see the sign? But, at this point there is nothing, so | would recommend in the future that if there is some
funding that you have to have a quick turnaround in order to spend, perhaps using the website, and ask
that the community make suggestions of how to participate, such as how to reduce smoking and let
people know about smoking in Surfside Beach. Thank you.” Mayor Deaton, “Just for your information,
those signs are provided by the Guy Daniels Foundation, the respect the beach signs, and so they may
be interested in adding to their, their things, their information, | would think.” Ms. Englehart, “Okay, good.
| suggest that someone contact them and ask them to do it. Thank you.”

“Gene Maruca, 116 7" Ave. [sic] South. Mr. Mayor, councilors, residents. ‘Each time a man or
woman acts to improve the lot of others or strikes out against injustice he sends forth a tiny ripple of
hope.’ Robert F. Kennedy. Fifty-some odd years ago | took an oath to protect and defend these United
States, including our First Amendment rights. A high school student living in our town was asked to talk
about bullying in our schools on national TV. | thought how intense, given what goes on in our schools.
Never thinking as a senior citizen | would be faced with a similar action. A lawsuit from the town attorney,
because | wrote a letter to The Sun News expressing my opinion or being singled out by several
councilors who chose to twist and turn a statement | made and use it to turn their backs on residents
volunteering to serve our town. Our country was founded on men and women, by men and women from
Boston to Charleston who volunteered to guarantee us our First Amendment rights. Their actions
enabled you to sit where you are today. How embarrassing! Four or five of you chose to ignore these
rights. | ask this council to demand a public apology from our attorney, as well as demand these
councilors, never try to stifle a citizen’s right to free speech.”

“John Ard, Cypress Drive, Surfside. I'm not speaking as a politician. I'm talking as myself
tonight, alright. Got a couple of things that I'm really not too very well set on right now. One is what Mr.
Maruca just said, and | do feel like his First Amendment rights have been violated.” Mayor Deaton, “Okay
sir, we're going to stop that discussion because this is for a matter of pertaining to municipal services or
operations that has nothing to do with that, and this is not a personnel matter, so we're going to stop that
discussion, if you don’t mind. Alright, it's not within the guidelines.” (Both speaking at once.) Mr. Ard, “I
do mind (**). (Both speaking at once.) Mayor Deaton, “(**) ...this is our code.” Mr. Ard, “You're violating
my talking right now.” Mayor Deaton, “No sir, | am not. This is our code.” Mr. Ard, “Okay.” Mayor
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Deaton, “Yes, sir.” Mr. Ard, “You're violating mine now! (**)" Mayor Deaton, “| mean, I'm just to explain to
you that's the code. |didn’t (**)...” Mr. Ard, “l understand what you're trying to say.” Mayor Deaton,
“Okay, I'm not arguing with you. I'm (**)” Mr. Childs, “Mr. Mayor, bring to order.” Mr. Ard, “Now, I've got
a couple of little things here that | don’t approve of whatsoever, and that was at the last council meeting
when the budget was presented to council by the town administrator. When you got ready to vote on that
budget it was cut and dried. -I think Councilman Johnson, if I'm not mistaken, asked the question, what if
we vote ‘no?’ The answer from the administrator was funds have done been [sic] appropriated and spent
and everything. You don’t have a choice is what is came across as. | don't see where that's fair to this
town, to the council, or to the citizens as to not have a partial [sic] vote. They were given no choice. On
the second matter | have right now, | want to talk about the t-shirt deal just a little bit here. That's a good
idea and all that good stuff and everything. We missed a council meeting because from what | can
understand now, y'all spent enough time together in Pinopolis, and we didn’t have enough to go on the
agenda, which | can't see that because we always got something that can go on that agenda [sic] that's
backlogged, cause we do have a back file (**). My main concern about the t-shirt deal is this, and | know
| can’t get an answer to the question right now, okay, so | don’t expect one. If we would a had [sic] that
council meeting, would that have come up then? It seems like that this was a real quick decision and who
made that decision? Was that a sole decision on the administrator’'s part? If it was, we need find out why
there was not enough time allotted to get to the council and the citizens, because nobody knowed [sic]
about this before tonight, and that's very unfair to us. That's very unfair to that council up there, and | will
have to go this far to say this, | think in some cases, maybe the administrator is overstepping his
boundaries, and that’s just my personal opinion. We also have businesses in this town, and | have been
to all of them on 17; I've been over here on Surfside Drive, I've been down there on the boulevard. There
are businesses that are totally dissatisfied with the way they are being treated by certain councilmembers
and the administrator, | may add, and they want an apology. | probably don’t see one; like | told ‘em,
don’t count on it. But the businesses are not getting a fair shake. The citizens are not getting a fair
shake. And what I'm wondering right now is what is it gone [sic] take to get through to the council, the
administrator, the mayor, and whoever, the people in this town are our most important asset. The
businesses in this town are a very important asset. We [sic] supposed to be drawing businesses to come
into this town whereas right now we’re causing businesses to leave this town for those very reasons. And
s0, I'm gone [sic] leave it like that for right now. | think somebody needs to do a little thinking. (**)”

“I'm Tom Dodge, 1415 North Poplar Drive. | want to thank Mr. Adair for putting the very nice and
comfortable benches down at the bocce court. | want to thank [Ms.] Ellis and her crew for a great blue
grass day and | want to especially thank the SAFER (Surfside Area Fire and Emergency Responders)
group who on very short time came up with a fantastic serving of barbeque. They did an excellent job
down there and | hope they will do it again next year. Mr. Duckett said he wasn't going to cook it, so I'm
real glad they cooked it, cause I'm sure they did a better job. The disturbing thing | have is, oh and by the
way, thank you for Mr. Maruca, he made a great speech! And the disturbing thing | have is being down at
the pier last week and seeing the cameras from Channel 13 and Channel 10 and talking with the
reporters that they could not get anyone, the mayor or the administrator, to discuss the black eye we were
once again getting at the pier. It seems to me the mayor or the administrator, who is our top man, should
have talked to the press. It's called transparency. Tell the people what's going on. Don't keep us in the
dark, and don't keep the press in the dark. We, we need to thank them for what they’'re doing because
they seem to be doing our job here at town hall better than we are. Thank you.”

10. COUNCIL COMMENTS.

Mr. Smith, “Thank you, Mr. Mayor. That was a very good forum on Sunday. But when | got
home, my sweet wife said to me, ‘Where did the money go? You had $7 million, and now you don’'t.” So |
looked into it to find out where the money went, and [ came up with a little list: $2.5 million for a fire
station; these are approximate numbers; $2.5 million for a pier; $300,000 for Surfside Drive streetscape,
$1.6 million for stormwater projects since 2009, that's $6.9 million. So she was happy that | could explain
where some of that money went and this coming next year it's going to be about $437,000 spent on
stormwater projects. Now these are things where the town has collected money to spend. You save up
some money and then you spend it. So it looks like you're spending money you don't have, but you
saved it because there is a 5 mil tax on everybody for stormwater. These funds need to be saved up and
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then they're spent. | think the mayor mentioned that a million of the money that was spent for the pier
was accommodations tax funds. Now | looked at my tax bill to see whether it's worthwhile living here in
Surfside Beach. My tax bills say | spend $1.51 a day for the public services, the fire, police, and all that,
and I think that is a pretty good deal; $1.51 for the privilege of living here in Surfside Beach. Thank you.”

Mr. Samples, “Thank you, Mr. Mayor. First, | want to all the candidates good luck on April 3 and
I look forward to a huge turnout from the people who live in this town. There’s no question that this
council has spent a lot of money. We don’t deny that. But one fact remains, we haven't set aside a dollar
for renourishment. We have acquired Ocean Boulevard from the State. That's a real liability that this
town now owns. It's not a question of if; it's a question of when there’'ll be a storm here. And as leaders
of this town, we have an ultimate responsibility to plan, and take into count the good times and the bad
times. We've been living on money that's been set aside for years. The fact of the matter is this council
has never balanced a budget. The fact is they have spent more money than they’ve taken in each of the
past four years. The fact is they plan on and will spend more money in the next year, and at the rate
we’re going, it'll continue. Now that just doesn’t make sense. This town is going to celebrate its 50™
birthday in 2014, and | can assure you that the leadership that got us here is not the kind of leadership
that we've had the last couple of years. So if you want to change the Town of Surfside Beach, then you
keep voting for the people you've been voting for, because | can assure you they're going to spend the
money till you don’t have it. They don’t seem to know how to balance the budget. They don’t frankly,
they don’t seem to care. They don't seem to care. | believe in accountability. We talk about being
business friendly. When are we going to stand up and be accountable for chasing the best darn thing we
had going on that pier that we're so proud of buying. There isn’t anybody in this town that | have talked to
who doesn’t know that that was a mistake, except some people sitting up here. Now | believe if we get
back to basics and we keep the streets clean, and if we provide you the public safety that governments
are set up for and we look at ourselves and think about what we have instead of what we’re trying to
be...| don’t want to be Myrtle Beach. | didn’t move to Myrtle Beach. | moved to the Town of Surfside
Beach. | would encourage the, those sitting up here get out and knock on some doors and talk to some
people because | think if you do that you, your eyes will be opened. So | encourage y'all, come out, vote
April 3. We need a change and | hope that you'll elect me. Thank you.” --applause--

Mayor Deaton, “No. No. Okay, we don't clap for that; that was a campaign statement. Please
we don't clap in here. Okay, Ms. Dodge, it's your turn.”

Ms. Dodge, “First of all, | want to address something in the budget...” Mayor Deaton,
“Microphone, ma'am.” Ms. Dodge, “I'm sorry. | want to address something in the budget. I'm not real
good with huge budgets. | can manage our household budget really well, but | am not good at big-time
spending, which we have in this town. To my calculations, we have about $1.4 million in reserve; $1.4
million in reserve will not stand us in good stead if we have a storm, and we have been really fortunate for
the last few years that we haven’t had anything like that. It's coming, and I, the administrator told me at
one point when | raised the question that FEMA would be called in. FEMA doesn’t have any money
either, so what are we going to be doing? The citizens will be out there with shovels shoveling sand. We
won't be able to sustain this. Then | also wanted to say thank you to every one of the candidates who
have put themselves out there to run for office in this town. We need you. We need your expertise. |
appreciate it so much and | know that every person that you've talked to in this community has felt the
same way as | do. Also [I] wanted to say thanks to Mrs. Englehart regarding suggesting no smoking
signs on the beach. We pick up cigarette butts from time-to-time. That is the most annoying thing in the
world. I'm cussing the whole time I'm doing it, because | don’t smoke, but it needs to be taken care of. |
think those signs would be necessary additions to our beach; all up and down the beach, so people know
what they can and cannot do. | think that’s it. Thank y'all.”

Mr. Johnson, “Thank you, Mr. Mayor Thank you ladies and gentlemen for coming out. You can
tell it's election time! | hope you vote April 3" and  am running for re-election as most of you know. |
just want to point out that | did not vote to cancel that meeting that one of the speakers was talking about.
There was some miscommunication apparently that | voted to cancel, but | did not. As far as beach
renourishment goes, we do need some funds for beach renourishment, but there's not one, one
councilmember up here that can look at himself [sic] in the mirror and say ‘huh, why didn’t | do that?’
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because none of us have put it on the agenda, none of us have, you know, I'm just telling you to look in
the mirror next time you (expletive) and moan about beach renourishment. Thank you.”

Mr. Childs, “Mr. Mayor, thank you. I'm sorry Mrs. Englehart left. | got in on the beginning of this
money for this Smoke Free Horry, and how that all came about is it was a public conference, a press
conference held here in council chambers about a year ago. The mayor was busy at another meeting,
and | kind of chaired that, and they were talking about giving money to towns that hadn’t already had a no
smoking ordinance. Of course, we were out in front on it and nobody offered us any money, and | felt
kind of, you know, we: were left out. We did what you would of given us money to do. We did it on our
own. So | kept chasing that down for some time until the very end and they agreed to, okay you did your
job, but we're going to add you, and they kind of backed up, so that's how that all got started. The |
councilman from Conway was very instrumental in doing that and very kind to do that, and | might add '
that my suggestion was signage. | was overruled. | think signs are what we need for this no smoking. |
know there’s a lot of talk about too much signage, but | think if the signs are done well and built well, |
don’t think you need no this; no that. | do agree with that, but | do think signs are still the way to go and |
pushed for it and sorry, | didn't prevail in my request. But at any rate, that’s how that all came about and
if anybody wants any further detail on that I'll be glad to sit down with you and give it to you. Thank you,
Mr. Mayor.”

Ms. Blair, “Thank you all for'coming out tonight. | fully appreciate everything that.all of my fellow
councilmen have said tonight in their comments, but right or wrong, | refuse to use this seat to promote
and to politic from it. That's what the forum was for on Sunday and we all had our chance to answer
questions and speak then. So let me just try and take you out on a more positive note. The staff is doing
a great job and | thank them for the activities and | know that we have our ball season opening up and we
always have great kids playing in that and [Ms. Ellis] will be very busy. [Mr. Adair] the street sweeper, |
passed it the other day and it was amazing to see the side that had been done and the side that was yet
to be done, and to see the difference. The town looks great. The parks are beautiful and with all the
azaleas and dogwoods blooming it's, it's my favorite time of year, because it is, it is a time of rebirth and a
time to just start fresh and to try to look ahead in a positive manner and | hope that we'll all do that. You
do have a chance to express yourself on Tuesday, and | know that certainly in this room all of you will be
out to do that and trust that the citizens of the town will elect those leaders that can do the best job for the
town, and it was a good forum. | thank the Association of Realtors for putting that together and for
everyone that came out to speak and get the chance to express themselves. | appreciate all of you and
all of you coming out and spending your time with us. We're going into Easter; we're going into Holy
Week. Take time to remember what all that's about. Spend time with your families, and thanks for all that
you do. Drive safely.”

Mayor Deaton, “Thank you, Ms. Blair. You know there, there was some discussion about
budgeting and financing and things of that nature. But, you know, the fact is folks we’re a public entity
and we collect taxes and fees and that money should be reinvested back in the community and there’s a
standard of about 25-percent of undesignated funds for municipalities. That's a good, healthy standard.
We're running around 35-, 36-percent of undesignated funds, which is a reserve balance. If you start to
move into the 40s, if you start to move in 40-percent, 42-percent, 45-percent you're no longer a good
steward of public funds, because you're not reinvesting in the community. You know government has
very, as far as I'm concerned we have no education system as far, for Surfside so we're very, very
specific with what we're responsible for, and | can sum it up in three words: service, service, service.
And you know, we have a great police department, they’re community service oriented. We have a great
public works department, they're service oriented. We're investing in infrastructure, there’s brick and
mortar. | believe Mr. Smith alluded to, yes, we built a fire station with cash from hospitality fees. We built,
we bought a pier for cash, we have no debt. We've taken on zero debt and we're still very, very healthy.
Our auditors have stood up here [sic] and said this is a [sic] extremely healthy fiscal community. That's
not physical, it's fiscal, and that we're on the right path, and I'm sorry, but if we start hoarding money, and
| do agree with renourishment. | don’t have any problem with that, because I'm a beach person, but the
fact is you have to be a good steward of public funds; that means you reinvest in the community. | think
you could walk around this community or drive around this community and you'll see that investment.
Okay. I'd entertain a motion at this time.”
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